



ASTHAL PARISH COUNCIL

ANNUAL MEETING OF ASTHAL PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT 

ASTHALL LEIGH MEMORIAL HALL
 TUESDAY 10 MAY 2022 AT 7.00pm
MINUTES
Present: Lynne Hughson Chairman (LH), Edward Walker Vice-Chairman (EW), Sue Wingfield Digby (SWD), Ruth McCalman (RM), Tanya Wiseman (TW), Nicholas Field-Johnson (NFJ) and Rita Gunn Clerk (RG)
1. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council on Tuesday 4 May 2021 were approved
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Rosie Pearson

3. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
Lynne Hughson proposed by SWD, seconded by TW. Carried unanimously.

4. ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN
Edward Walker proposed by LH, seconded by RM. Carried unanimously.

5. REGISTRATION OF INTERESTS
There were none
6. CODE OF CONDUCT
Circulated to all councillors after the election.
7. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

This time last year we met on zoom so it’s good to remind ourselves that things are looking much more positive this year.

The year has seen changes to the membership of the Parish Council; Christopher Allen stepped down in November, having been a very dedicated member of the PC but we were fortunate that Ruth and Tanya agreed to join us. I would like to thank Rita for all the work she does as clerk, we are very lucky to have her in this role. I have been very privileged in the past year to work with such a positive and dedicated group of people.  Nicholas Field-Johnson has continued as our OCC representative & I would like to thank him for his support with the fight against sewage pollution & regarding the planning application in Worsham. Following the recent elections we now have a new WODC representative. I would like to welcome Rosie Pearson and I’m sure that she will give us excellent support in District Council matters. I would also like to take this opportunity to thank Alex Postan for all his support & advice.

Again, this year planning has taken up a lot of time. We have experienced some frustration with planning issues dealt with by both OCC and WODC. Enforcement action has not been taken by WODC regarding Fordwells Farm Barns and we will need to meet with the planners to try to bring this matter to a successful conclusion. The planning application in Field Assarts to convert the barn into a dwelling has just been refused by WODC so we will await developments for that site. The most difficult and time-consuming planning issue has been the new application to import soil from a site in Leafield to the Gun Club. This application would have a considerable impact on three villages in our parish, Field Assarts, Asthall Leigh and Worsham. Having seen a video of a truck clearly showing that the route was dangerous it was difficult to understand why some OCC officers thought that the route was acceptable. I would like to record my thanks to the Gun Club for deciding not to accept the soil. 

The allotments at Asthall continues to be well used and repairs have been carried out to the gates. The nature area of the ex-allotments in Asthall Leigh will need some clearing work this winter

Last year I reported that ‘many letters have been written to our MP and to DEFRA regarding the pollution of The Windrush as a result of the dumping of untreated sewage into the river by Thames Water. I would like to thank Ashley Smith for all the work WASP is doing and also to thank Nicholas Field-Johnson for his support on this issue especially the funding for test equipment. One can only hope that all the adverse publicity shames the Government into taking action and making Thames Water put water quality before profit. Unfortunately, we seem to be in exactly the same position as last year with Thames Water continuing to discharge raw sewage and the Environment Agency failing to take action. 

Flooding. Practical actions such as getting grips and drains cleaned are more important than ever and we thank OCC for responding to our requests to carry out these actions. We will continue to press OCC and WODC for longer term solutions to the problem 

To end on a positive note the parish is preparing to celebrate Her Majesty The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee and we can look forward to an event which will see members of the parish come together in celebration and thanksgiving.

8. OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT
A YEAR OF TURBULENCE.
A great deal has happened since the Elections last May in 2021. 

A new Liberal-Labour-Green Alliance took over from the previous Conservative administration and have made several significant policy decisions which have affected the residents of Burford. They revoked the Burford HGV ban which had proven to work successfully in Burford and had showed no increase in the outlying villages as HGVs tend to use the A40, A34 and M40. It was revoked as the Lib Dem-Labour administration believed Burford had selfishly financed the ban which then adversely effected outlying areas and the new administration wanted to outline a County wide policy and felt that the Burford decision had been too unilateral. Although I and Burford Town Council have supplied ample evidence that the Burford ban not only worked but also benefitted the surrounding areas. However, not all is lost, we will now re-file for an18ton limit ETRO (rather than the current 7.5 ton limit).  We will continue to fight for a ban as we do not want to see long traffic queues re-emerge in Burford, together with further air pollution. We need to protect our historic town.  This is not the end of the road – please watch this space.

The Liberal-labour Alliance also implemented a 5% increase in Council tax (compared to the Conservative administration’s proposed 3.5%) at a time when everyone’s pockets were hit by rising prices and taxes. We have seen significant increases in energy prices: electricity doubling from 14p per kWh to 28.5 per kWh, heating oil increasing from 50p per litre to £1 per litre and petrol prices leaping from £1.30p to £1.60 per litre.  This has significantly hit those on a fixed income and has left many people struggling and having to decide between spending money on heating or eating.  This was not a time to increase Council tax to 5%.

Furthermore this new Lib Dem-Labour-Green administration wastes so much time on non-County issues. The first motion that was proposed was to change the name of Chairman to Chair or Chairperson. This was followed by a motion advocating that only plant-based food should be served at County Council held functions at a time when our famers and local producers need every support. Furthermore, they continue to serve melon, strawberries, grapes and other produce from Morocco, Spain and other far-away countries – hardly supporting local producers. Veganism is a personal choice that should be respected but this attempt to dictate the diet of others is totally unacceptable. Our local Farmers staged a protest at the February Full Council meeting and this gained more coverage from the Media than the OCC Budget. Even Jeremy Clarkson complained.

The last Council meeting was a debate on how to treat binary and non-binary people and to install non-gender lavatories in all 600 Council buildings – including eventually the County schools. This would cost hundreds of thousand pounds placing even more strain on the County’s budget.

It is not surprising that the national press have asked: is this (OCC) the daftest Council in Britain..?? It would seem that this administration and its Wokeism is focusing more on woke cultural warfare rather than addressing the needs of its residents.

The other major issue affecting our area, is the state of our rivers and in particular The Windrush. Thames water continues to discharge raw sewage into The Windrush. In conjunction with WASP (Windrush Against Sewage Pollution), we now have equipment which measures pollution in the river and this was funded partly by Burford residents and OCC funding. We will continue to fight for clean rivers and push for legislation to ban raw sewage being dumped into our rivers.

Not only has this year been difficult economically, but we have also seen a rebound and rise in COVID and the War in the Ukraine which has had a major impact on all of us. COVID has placed a significant pressure on our hospitals and social care. Unfortunately, the virus (and its variants) is still with us and may well remain with us over the coming years.
PROPOSALS FOR 20MPH SPEED LIMIT ACROSS OXFORDSHIRE.

Wallingford Central has become the third 20mph pilot scheme to be unveiled in Oxfordshire. OCC completed the work earlier this month as part of its £8m plans to reduce the speed of the majority of the county’s 30mph roads to 20mph where suitable and when supported by local residents. I have asked for clarity about how the success/failure of these pilot schemes will be measured. In particular, I have asked if speed surveys are being undertaken before and after their introduction. It must be remembered that compliance by motorists is effectively voluntary as it will not be enforced by the police. It will be interesting to see how effective it will be without any enforcement.
Burford and Swinbrook already have 20mph limits and Brize Norton and Taynton have also requested to join the pilot scheme. 

Cllr Nicholas Field-Johnson


In discussion afterwards NFJ stated that it was estimated that it would take 10-15 years for the Windrush to recover after the cessation of dumping sewage. He pointed out that two building proposals had been rejected by OCC and WODC because of pressure on the sewage infrastructure.
LH asked if there was any plan to improve public transport links to Oxford. No current funds available in the immediate future but there is a proposal for a feasibility study next year.

9. WEST OXFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL REPORT
With the change of district councillor after the election, there was no report.

10. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
There was none
11. LOCAL CHARITIES REPORT
There have been no applications for grants this year. The charity ‘Relief in Need’ has limited funds but could provide funds for hospital transport for example. It was suggested that it be put in The Chronicle, perhaps for the year. Action RG
12. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
There was none.
13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
TBC

